

# **Light Paper: Poverty Versus Neglect in North Carolina**



### **Consider This Story**

Janet is a fourth-grade teacher who cares deeply about her students. Recently, Janet noticed a change in Tonya and Tyler, 9-year-old twins who moved to Janet's town from another state six months ago. The twins have been late to school almost every day and have missed enough days of school to be in danger of truancy. Janet was worried, so she had a parent-teacher conference meeting with Tyler and Tonya's mother.

The children's mother let Janet know that she was having a tough time lately. The mother is a single parent who works a few jobs and sometimes leaves for work too early to get her children ready to catch the school bus. Her hours at work were recently cut, so she can't afford Before-School Care. The twin's mother knows things need to change. She's been interviewing for jobs with higher pay and regular hours. She committed to doing better going forward. As the weeks progressed, Janet noticed that the children were still missing school. Not only that, but they also told Janet on several occasions that they had been missing meals because there was no food at home. Most recently, Tonya confided that they had been home alone every night that week because their mom had to work. Mom usually would check-in by phone in the evenings, but the phone they had been using for contact was shut off yesterday.

As the bell rang for the end of the school day, Janet worried about how Tonya and Tyler would get by that night. Would they be safe? Would they have something to eat? Would mom find a way to check on them? Janet was conflicted about what to do next. She sat down at her desk and typed in the search bar on her laptop, "What is the North Carolina definition of child neglect?" The first result was from the North Carolina School Health Program Manual. Janet decided to call the local county Department of Social Services (DSS) and share information about the family and why she suspects neglect. DSS let her know that they would assess the situation. Janet felt relief that she had done something, but she was still conflicted about her decision to call.



#### **Summary**

This Light Paper will explore a question that mandated reporters like Janet and child welfare professionals across the country have begun to examine critically: how do we differentiate and disentangle poverty from child neglect? How can organizations connect families to resources that address the root of the problem, i.e., affordable housing opportunities and food assistance programs, instead of disrupting families with monitoring and potential separation? The definition of child neglect in North Carolina comes from the "North Carolina School Health Program Manual," see Table 1.1. This definition does not distinguish between a

# Table 1: North Carolina School Health Program Manual Definition for Neglect

"In North Carolina, a neglected juvenile is one who:

- Does not receive proper care, supervision, or discipline from the parent, guardian, or caretaker.
- Has been abandoned.
- Has not been provided necessary medical care.
- Lives in an environment injurious to their welfare.
- Has been placed for adoption or care in violation of the law."

case due to willful neglect and a case due to financial inability being the basis for failure to care for a child. The inability to differentiate between the two has many adverse implications. Child Protective Services (CPS) and child welfare professionals must ensure the safety and well-being of children. However, the removal of a child based on poverty alone can have more traumatic effects than favorable for the family.

Additionally, black, indigenous, and people of color (BIPOC) are subjected to higher rates of poverty due to many factors, including the ongoing impacts of systemic racism in housing, education, and employment. People in this community are also overly represented in child maltreatment and neglect cases.

This Light Paper will explore a scholarly consensus: the connection between the disproportion of those living in poverty and the overrepresentation of groups of people in child welfare cannot be denied and must be addressed if professionals and advocates want to serve families.

This paper will end the discussion with four vital actionable items:

- Recommendation for comprehensive training for mandated reporters so, when appropriate, we can prioritize referrals to resources over referrals to CPS.
- An improved North Carolina definition of neglect which specifies financial ability alone is not grounds for a neglect case.
- State-specific poverty measures.
- Data management in child welfare in North Carolina.



### **Bibliography**

- 1 "North Carolina School Health Program Manual Section E, Students at Risk, Chapter 4, Child Maltreatment." 2023. North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.ncdhhs.gov/e4maltreatment2pdf/open
- 2 "Definitions of Child Abuse and Maltreatment, Child Protective Services, OCFS." n.d. New York State Office of Children and Family Services. Accessed October 1, 2023. https://ocfs.ny.gov/programs/cps/definition.php
- 3 "Willful Neglect Definition, LSData." n.d. Accessed November 17, 2023. https://lsd.law/define/willful-neglect
- 4 Legal Information Institute. "45 CFR Section 160.401 Definitions." 2013. https://law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/45/160.401
- 5 "Children's Bureau's Child Welfare Outcomes 2021: Report to Congress." 2021. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services . Administration for Children & Families. 2021. https://cwoutcomes.acf.hhs.gov/cwodatasite/pdf/north%20carolina.html#footnote9
- 6 DePasquale, Sara. 2020, June 16. "The Child Welfare System and Race, On the Civil Side." UNC Chapel Hill School of Government. https://civil.sog.unc.edu/the-child-welfare-system-and-race
- 7 Yordy, Jill. 2023. "Poverty and Child Neglect: How Did We Get It Wrong?" National Conference of State Legislatures. February 21, 2023. https://www.ncsl.org/state-legislatures-news/details/poverty-and-child-neglect-how-did-we-get-it-wrong
- 8 Koutavas, Anastasia, Christopher Yera, Sophie Collyer, Megan Curran, and David Harris. 2023. "What Would 2022 Child Poverty Rates Have Looked Like If An Expanded Child Tax Credit Had Still Been in Place?" Columbia University Center on Poverty and Social Policy. September 12, 2023. https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/2023/what-2022-child-poverty-rates-would-have-looked-like
- 9 "A Choiceless Choice: Dr. Mona Hanna-Attisha on Standing up and Speaking Out." 2019. The Arnold P. Gold Foundation. May 28, 2019. https://www.gold-foundation.org/newsroom/blog/a-choiceless-choice-mona-hanna-attisha-on-standing-up-and-speaking-out
- 10 Allard, Scott W. 2017. Places in Need: The Changing Geography of Poverty. New York, Ny: Russell Sage Foundation.
- 11 Arbor, Ann. 2020. "New Index Ranks America's 100 Most Disadvantaged Communities." University of Michigan News. January 30, 2020. https://news.umich.edu/new-index-ranks-americas-100-most-disadvantaged-communities
- 12 Hanks, Angela, Christian E. Weller, and Danyelle Solomon. 2018. "Systematic Inequality." Center for American Progress. February 21, 2018. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/systematic-inequality
- 13 "U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: North Carolina." 2022. Www.census.gov. 2022. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/NC/RHI125222#qf-headnote-a
- 14 Children's Bureau's Child Welfare Outcomes 2021: Report to Congress." 2021. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services . Administration for Children & Families. 2021. https://cwoutcomes.acf.hhs.gov/cwodatasite/pdf/north%20carolina.html#footnote9.
- 15 Earnings Disparities by Race and Ethnicity | U.S. Department of Labor." 2020. Www.dol.gov. 2020. https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/about/data/earnings/race-and-ethnicity
- 16 Casey Family Programs. 2018. "How Does Investigation, Removal, and Placement Cause Trauma for Children? Safe Children." 2018, May. https://casey.org/media/sc\_investigation-removal-placement-causes-trauma.pdf



### **Bibliography**

- 17 Fitzgerald, Michael. 2023. "New Bill Would Distinguish Poverty from Child Neglect." The Imprint. July 28, 2023. https://imprintnews.org/child-welfare-2/new-bill-would-require-states-to-distinguish-poverty-from-child-neglect/243316
- 18 Dalela, Reva, Sarah Catherine Williams, and Sharon Vandivere. 2022. "In Defining Maltreatment, Nearly Half of States Do Not Specifically Exempt Families' Financial Inability to Provide." Child Trends. February 23, 2022. https://www.childtrends.org/blog/in-defining-maltreatment-nearly-half-of-states-do-not-specifically-exempt-families-financial-inability-to-provide
- 19 Human Resources. 2022. "Bill Resource." https://custom.statenet.com. May 24, 2022. https://custom.statenet.com/public/resources.cgi?id=ID:bill:IA2021000H2507&ciq=ncsl&client\_md=c8bf769b3bd3b5a16f88d2ee694126d1&mode=current\_text
- 20 Dalela, Reva, Sarah Catherine Williams, and Sharon Vandivere. 2022. "In Defining Maltreatment, Nearly Half of States Do Not Specifically Exempt Families' Financial Inability to Provide." Child Trends. February 23, 2022. https://www.childtrends.org/blog/in-defining-maltreatment-nearly-half-of-states-do-not-specifically-exempt-families-financial-inability-to-provide
- 21 Moore, Jill. 2020. "NORTH CAROLINA LAWS MANDATORY REPORTING LAWS." https://wicws.dph.ncdhhs.gov/provpart/docs/7-2022-Handout-MR-Laws-Jill.pdf.
- 22 Baker, Amy J.L., Stacie LeBlanc, Trinae Adebayo, and Ben Mathews. 2021. "Training for Mandated Reporters of Child Abuse and Neglect: Content Analysis of State-Sponsored Curricula." Child Abuse & Neglect 113 (March): 104932. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2021.104932
- 23 Kustura , Anthony . 2019. "NC Bill Requires Schools to Train Staff on Reporting, Preventing Child Abuse and Sex Trafficking." WSOC TV. December 31, 2019.
- 24 Raz, Mical. 2020. "Calling Child Protectives Services Is a Form of Community Policing That Should Be Used Appropriately: Time to Engage Mandatory Reporters as to the Harmful Effects of Unnecessary Reports." Children and Youth Services Review, Volume: 110. March, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.104817
- 25 World Health Organization. 2021. "Health Data as a Global Public Good: A Call for Health Data Governance 30 September." September 29, 2021. https://www.who.int/news-room/articles-detail/health-data-as-a-global-public-good-a-call-for-health-data-governance-30-september
- 26 Kilduff, Lillian. 2022. "How Poverty in the United States Is Measured and Why It Matters." PRB. January 31, 2022. https://www.prb.org/resources/how-poverty-in-the-united-states-is-measured-and-why-it-matters